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Ships Project
Admiral’s Diary
Slowly I’m making contact with more
and more descendants of the Enrolled
Pensioner Force.
Recently the SHINNERS (GLEESON)
families held a reunion in Kings Park. I
went along for a short time on a
beautiful Sunday morning to introduce
myself to Jillian Gleeson and her family
who have researched widely this
family. Each time this happens I come
away with more questions and this
wasn’t any different.
We seem to be adding more and more
men who have more than one name.
As if some of the men aren’t hard
enough to research they keeping
adding alias’ to make the whole
exercise more interesting. Of those we
have discovered there doesn’t seem to
be just one reason, but many different
reasons. If you have one of these men
then I’m sure the Editor would be
happy to hear from you.

On the 1st December 2014 The
National Library of Ireland advised they
anticipate the Roman Catholic records
will be online by their summer 2015
(which should be between June &
August). The full Press Release can
be accessed on their website
www.nli.ie.
The interesting point of this release
states that the records will be available
‘free’. Hopefully this will be another
useful tool for researching some of our
more difficult “Men”.
Captains of those ships currently being
researched are now researching the
Western Australian section of our
“Men’s” lives. That part of the project
hopefully will be ready to add to their
military history mid-2015 and then put
online.
Margaret Hickey
“Admiral of the Fleet”
Email: kintore2011@gmail.com
--------------New Ship Captain:
is Jeanette Lee for the Sultana

An interesting website I was introduced
to recently is
www.archersoftware.co.uk/igi/.

If anyone has a Pensioner Guard on
this ship can they please contact
Jeanette on:

Eventually you’ll end up on the
FamilySearch website. While this still
appears to be a work in progress and
Ireland has very little added at this
stage it is another method of researching which hopefully will assist in ‘The
Ships Project’.

jeanettelee@bigpond.com
Any information would be appreciated.
A complete list of all ship’s captains will
be in the next newsletter.
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From Our Convenor
Enrolled Pensioner Guard
Special Interest Group
Our meeting on Saturday 18th October
had a good turnout, our Speaker
being David Burridge of John
Burridge Military Antiques. David,
like his father John is ex Military.
He explained how his father used
his pocket money to purchase
medals when he was a young lad
– one at a time. David as does
his father, showed his passion for
Western Australia, the people
behind the medals and badges
and the records of Military men
through our history in Western
Australia.

give assistance to members. So, our
special thanks are extended to David.
John and David Burridge are always
willing to mount medals for people.
To our Editor, Gillian your efforts in
bringing David to us as guest speaker
is very much appreciated—thank you!
Certificates
As part of the meeting we also
acknowledged 5 people for their
descendant status from a Pensioner
Guard with one, our newest member, a
descendant of Daniel (Stuart) Stewart
on the Merchantman, another member
a descendant of George Costigan on
the Vimiera.
The remaining certificates have been
posted to the recipients.

David opened the eyes of many
members explaining the different filings
on the badges, the different types of
inscriptions. His very interesting talk
showed how he like many of us want to
get to the family, their circumstances,
and what happened to them and their
medals.
He opened up the field into the best
books available for researching medals
and badges. Our group has purchased
the 2 volume Kipling books which will
be available for research in our library
at WAGS in the near future. These
books are for military badges, medals
etc. The “bible”, as sometimes referred
to, for their content.
David kept our group enthralled and he
gave of his time freely. He also stayed
way past our normal closing time to

Photo by courtesy Carol Periam.
To see the obvious enjoyment of
members and visitors, their interest in
our
speaker’s presentation, the
awarding of descendant’s certificates,
the continued animated discussion
afterwards may well be an indication of
increased attendances and interest in
the group.
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Trails in Spain.
The following email was sent to our
Treasurer:”Have just received my e newsletter
am walking across Spain el Camino so
it was a nice surprise to read and relax
with it after a long day. Could I ask
you to give my apologies for the next
meeting...many thanks Judith Standing
member no. 5041”
Hi
Judith
Isn't it wonderful to have things so
close to us, when we are away from
home. I think we can claim this as a
milestone for the gazette - "The most
remote outpost where you have read
the EPG Gazette". How exciting to
walk the trails in Spain. I will pass on
your apologies.

This will take the form of a workshop,
to discuss research, Q&A with our
experienced people.
Use of the library facilities to assist with
your research!
Gazette Contributions.
Articles on your EPG man and family
are needed, and we would dearly like
to hear from you, our members. Also
from those who perhaps received a
certificate as a descendant of an
Enrolled Pensioner, at the annual
presentation at Fremantle Prison, and
feel they have a story to relate.
Our Editor is only too happy to assist
you if needed.
Next Meeting.

Kind Regards
Marilyn McCutcheon Treasurer.

The next Group meeting after the
February one is scheduled for:

Thank you Judith for your comments,
we appreciate you making contact, and
look forward to meeting up with you on
your return. Safe travel and trust you
will continue to enjoy your time away.

Saturday18th April, 10am Unit 4.

How many of our members are away
and have the means to read their
newsletter? If you are in similar
circumstances, on a bus or cruise
please email in and let us know!!

Tom Joynes (11406)

On behalf of our Committee may I
extend to you and your family our best
wishes for 2015.

February Meeting
Saturday 21st February 2015 at
10.00am Unit 4 is the scheduled time
for our next meeting.
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possible to walk from the ship to the
reef successfully.

Saved by an Emu
by Jeanette Lee
We often come across extraordinary
experiences that happened to our
pensioners in their former lives as
soldiers so it should not have surprised
me that when researching the WO 97
for Pensioner James Fallon I came
across the statement “He states he
was wrecked in the Royal Charlotte
transport in Torres Straits 20 June
1824 [sic 1825] and was 42 days on a
rock on his passage from NSW to
India.”
James was attested in the 95th Foot on
31stDecember 1823 aged 20, he
transferred to the 20th Regiment on 13
January 1824 and was promptly
despatched to New South Wales prior
to being sent to India with a
detachment of seventy-one noncommissioned officers and privates of
the 20th, 41st and 46th Regiments,
together with eight women and twelve
children, on the Convict ship Royal
Charlotte on its return voyage from
delivering a cargo of convicts to
Sydney.
The Royal Princess sailed from Port
Jackson on 12th June 1825 only to
come to grief six days later on the
Frederick Reef located about 450
kilometres off the Queensland coast.
Stuck hard and fast on the rocky
outcrop the situation looked desperate
until an emu, the property of the
captain, decided to attempt to walk to
the reef and established that it was

The soldiers and crew set about
building a platform on a sandy part of
the reef and transferring casks of
water, food and fuel to the platform as
well as most of the soldiers and their
families. A tent was erected on the
platform for the women including the
family of the Commanding Officer
Lieut. Clinton.
Throughout the operation the surf was
crashing over the reef and Corporal
John Hughes of the 20th regiment was
drowned. The newborn child of the wife
of Sergeant McDonnell also died.
Another death occurred after returning
to Sydney that of seaman William
Banks who died of injuries sustained
during the ordeal.
After experiencing extreme conditions
the long boat was launched and set
sail to Moreton Bay to summons help
where it arrived twenty days later after
sundry mishaps and misadventures.
The brig Amity was promptly sent to
relieve the survivors and after many
anxious moments and feats of bravery
it was able to come sufficiently near to
embark the survivors only hours before
the surf completely covered the
outcrop which had bought them
succour. Ten days later the Amity
sailed into Port Jackson, where it was
reported the soldiers were in a pitiful
state having lost most of their
possessions including their uniforms,
accoutrements and weapons, no
mention of the state of the women and
children.
By the 6th October the men and their
families were once again to resume
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their journey to India, this time on the
Norfolk bound for Madras, via Calcutta.
In 2012 the Australian National
Maritime Museum expedition located
the remains of the 1825 wreck of the
Royal Charlotte in the Coral Sea. The
ANMM website has many underwater
photographs of the expedition and
artifacts recovered from the wreck.
No further mention was made of the
emu and we can only speculate as to
its fate!
References:
The Australian (Sydney, NSW: 1824-1848)
Thursday 18 August 1825, page 3
Thursday 6 October 1825 page 4
A detailed account can be found on EBooks
“The Museum of Foreign Literature, Science
& Art. Vol 9, pages 431-435.

Change to Fremantle Prison
Descendant Certificate 2015
Fremantle Prison issues Descendants
Certificates to recognise descendants
of Convicts, Enrolled Pensioner
Guards and Warders who arrived at
the Swan River Colony between 1850
and 1887.
These certificates recognise the
contribution that the system of convict
transportation made to the early
development of the colony and its rich
legacy in Western Australia's cultural
and built heritage.
Direct
descendants
of
Western
Australian convicts, enrolled pensioner
guards and warders who arrived at the
Swan River Colony between 1850 and

1887 are invited to apply for a
certificate in the 2015 round of
applications. The Convict Database
may assist with further information.
If you wish to apply for a Descendants
Certificate please complete a pedigree
chart, including birth and death dates
in the direct line between yourself and
your related convict; pensioner guard;
or warder. It would also assist us if you
could submit any copies you may have
of birth, death and marriage certificates
in the direct line of the above. Please
do not include original documentation
with your submission.
Please take the time to read the
Frequently Asked Questions document
before completing your application.
This document should help answer any
questions you may have regarding
eligibility and how to apply.
Completed applications should be sent to:

Descendants Certificates 2015
Fremantle Prison
1 The Terrace
FREMANTLE WA 6160
Please do not hand deliver
applications.

Applications must be received by
Friday 13 March 2015 as numbers are
limited for eligible applicants each
year. Your information will be processsed in due course and we will advise
you of your eligibility. You will not
receive further correspondence from
the Prison until late April 2015.
The information is now live on the website for
people to access – here is the link:
http://fremantleprison/whatson/descendantsc
ertificates/Pages/default.aspx
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Major
Robert Henry Crampton
of the EPF
by Peter Conole
The Cramptons were a fairly typical
example of the enterprising and
influential Anglo-Irish gentry families
which held a prominent place in the
broader British Empire right up to the
early 20th Century. They arrived in
Ireland in the late 1600s and eventually
settled in County Westmeath. The
Reverend Cecil Crampton of Killucan
married Jane Ribton and the couple
raised a large family, including five
sons. The youngest of them was
Robert Henry Crampton, born on July
12, 1827. He received a fine education
and, as was often the case with
younger sons, chose the army as a
career. He purchased a commission as
an Ensign in the 91st Regiment of Foot
(the Argyll and Sutherland High landers) and soon found himself in the thick
of South African conflicts (1).
The young man proved to be a ‘most
talented and meritorious officer’
according to one colonel. In a brief war
with the Boers he led the way in
breaking the enemy line at the battle of
Boomplaats in August 1848, receiving
a dangerous wound in the process.
Robert further distinguished himself in
the desperate and ferocious Eighth
Frontier War of 1850-1853, from which
he emerged with four more injuries,
including a serious one to his the right
arm. He gained promotions but no
longer found it necessary to pay for
them: Lieutenant in 1850, Captain in

1857. The latter advancement involved
a transfer into the oldest English unit in
the British Army, the 2nd Regiment of
Foot (the Queen’s Royal Regiment), a
good indication of the high regard
many senior officers had for him.
Robert married Catherine Sophia
Middlemore at Worcester, England in
June 1863. She was the daughter of
an influential retired general, Sir
George
Middlemore.
Captain
Crampton had already been launched
on his most vital career move. In
March
1863
he
received
an
appointment as a staff officer of the
Enrolled Pensioner Force in Western
Australia. Colonel John Bruce, the
Commandant in WA, wanted a welleducated and tactful second-incommand. The only local option was
deemed unsuitable, so Robert received
promotion to Major on August 4, 1863
and embarked on the ‘Lord Dalhousie’
soon afterwards. He and Catherine
arrived at Fremantle in late December.
As the second ranking man of the EPF,
Robert assisted Colonel Bruce in dayto-day peacetime military matters, such
as personnel management, training,
site inspections and financial issues.
Last but not least, as befitted members
of the gentry, he and Catherine played
key roles in local social life. The couple
began to raise a family in WA, starting
with a son Cecil Robert Middlemore
Crampton (born 1864) and twin
daughters Violet and Mary (born 1866).
In mid-1866 Superintendent William
Hogan of the WA Police resigned after
some difficult and stressful disputes
with colonial officials. The post was
completely vacant with no permanent
successor in sight. Robert Crampton
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assumed
the
role
of
Acting
Superintendent on July 12, 1866 and
soon revealed himself to be a
supremely capable law enforcement
administrator. As this writer wrote
years ago, the Major “… was an
efficient and imaginative man and it is
a pity the authorities did not appoint
him to the substantive position of
Superintendent” (2).

and men of that unit expressed
appreciation of his leadership and
guidance in later years.

Acting
Superintendent
Crampton
continued his fine work for the WA
Police in the face of terrible family
problems. His wife Catherine had given
birth to twin daughters on March 19,
1866. Both children died within a few
months and matters were aggravated
by Catherine’s frail state of health. The
major had to carry an extra burden
when Colonel Bruce took extended
leave in Britain from January 12, 1867.
Robert assumed control of the various
military and civil tasks of his senior
officer. Inherent in his new position
was a high degree of political
responsibility as he also acted as a
member of the Governor’s Executive
council and the Legislative Council.

The same sentiments were probably
felt by his most immediate charges, the
EPF men and the police, although
arguments with government officials
over funding never ceased. Robert
must have been relieved when
Gustavus Hare, late of County
Wicklow, arrived to take charge of the
WA Police as the new and permanent
superintendent on June 18, 1867. At
the time the major may have been
struggling to sort out family affairs: the
local press had noted his unavoidable
absence from some recent public
events. Robert’s wife Catherine Sophia
Crampton died on May 20, 1867. She
had been unwell for quite some time.
In later years one or two elderly
citizens recorded their memories of the
couple. They noted that Catherine was
attractive, shy and very frail and that
Robert was an excellent family man - a
fond husband and a fine father who
was beside himself with grief when his
wife died.

In passing it is interesting to note that
when a Volunteer Fire Brigade took
shape in Perth, Major Crampton was
asked to take charge in February 1866.
He had some practical knowledge,
having observed how such units
operated when he was at the Aldershot
army base in England. It was also
appropriate and perhaps inevitable that
the major found himself drawn into the
activities of the colonial militia. In about
January 1867 he obtained the post of
Commandant of the Metropolitan
Corps of Rifle Volunteers, a position
that may have entitled him to the
honorary rank of colonel. The officers

For all that, he still had to soldier on in
the most literal sense. Robert
continued in command until Colonel
Bruce returned to resume his duties on
June 12, 1868. He remained a stalwart
second-in-command thereafter and
was given a prime task in February
1869. Prince Alfred, Duke of Edinburgh
paid a visit to the colony in that month
and Robert had the honour of
organising security arrangements and
leading the escort contingent. He
selected squads from the police and
both the EPF and volunteer companies
to take part and everything went very
smoothly.
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Later in the year 1869 the colonial
government once more called upon the
major to fill an administrative gap.
Robert served as Acting Superintendent of Police again from
September to December during a time
when Gustavus Hare was in his turn
acting in another position down at
Albany.
Elevation
to
supreme
command in the colony followed when
Colonel Bruce died on November 5,
1870. Robert Crampton was immediately appointed to succeed him on a
substantive basis in the senior military
role, with its attached political and
advisory responsibilities.
In due course, on account of his record
of service and various accomplishments, Robert would have risen to
higher rank, as did all officers who
commended the EPF in his time. But it
was not to be and it seems very likely
his health was already in radical
decline. Major Crampton died at home
in Perth on August 15, 1871 and the
local press made a point of saying that
the event was not unexpected. The
officer was widely and sincerely
mourned and his funeral was marked
by a day-long closure of public offices,
banks and places of business. As the
editor of one local newspaper wrote,
Robert Crampton had shown himself to
be
“an
unfaltering
friend,
an
affectionate father and a sterling
patriot”. His remains lie in the old East
Perth cemetery. The tombstone refers
to him as Colonel Crampton, which
indicates that the colonials insisted on
using his local militia rank.
Notes
(1) This article is an adaptation of a much
longer two-part series which focussed

more on the non-military aspects of
Crampton’s career. See Conole. P. ‘A
Hero from Killucan’ (Part One), Irish
Scene (Vol.15, no 5), pp12-13 and (Part
two), Irish Scene (Vol 15, No. 6),pp12-13
(2) Conole, P. Protect and Serve: a history
of policing in Western Australia (Western
Australia Police Service, 2002), p52.
The same page gives a detailed
summary of Crampton’s early military
career.

ENROLLED PENSIONER
GUARD
SPECIAL INTEREST GROUP
BEGINNINGS
In mid 1999, Lloyd Stuart of Myaree
inserted a piece in the “West
Australian” Can You Help column,
asking for contact from other
descendants of Enrolled Pensioner
Guards in W.A. Many responded and
met at Lloyd’s house to discuss their
ancestor, but no further meetings were
organised. However, that meeting did
show there was sufficient interest in
the Pensioner Guards to investigate
forming a Group.
Phillippa Ward and Lawrence Doran
were the moving force behind
discussions to establish a new Special
Interest Group. using the rules under
WAGS guidelines. A number of
interested members met to discuss the
formalities necessary, and Phillippa
and Lawrence set about implementing
the process.
Paragraphs in the “West Australian”
Can You Help Column brought a big
response and in February 2000 47
people attended a recruiting meeting,
when the aims of the Group were set
out:
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 to develop a register of members
of the Enrolled Pensioner Force
and the members
researching
their Pensioner Guard;
 to encourage members with
common interest research to
share information;
 to compile resource files to assist
members with their research;
 to invite speakers with an interest
in the Enrolled Pensioners or
their era to address meetings;
 to compile and distribute a
Quarterly Newsletter.
 Frank Broomhall’s “The Veterans
a history of the Enrolled
Pensioner Force in Western
Australia
1850-1868”
was
accepted as the main resource
for the Group.
The first official meeting of the
Enrolled Pensioner Guard Special
Interest Group was held at the
Western Australian Genealogical
Society on 15th April 2000.
Lawrence Doran became Convenor,
and Phillippa Ward took on the role of
Editor as well as the position of Deputy
Convenor.
Terry Carroll has been a constant
supporter of the Group, and was quite
prepared to fill the role of Deputy
Convenor when requested. Terry also
assisted with computer input and the
Group’s entry on WAGS website.
Jack Herbert was instrumental in
organising the first muster of
descendants
of
the
“Scindian”
Pensioner Guards at the Claremont
Museum in June 2000, the 150th

Anniversary of the arrival of the ship.
Jack Herbert’s ancestor, Henry Herbert
had arrived on the ‘Scindian’ and was
granted land at Freshwater Bay, where
his wife Ann set up a school. That
building is now part of the Claremont
Museum. More than 100 people
attended on the day, and many were
happy to share their ancestor’s history.
Ray Hartnett, Convenor of the Irish
Group, had been in contact with
Sue Baddeley, Military Historian
based in London for assistance
with his own military research,
and at his suggestion contact
was made with Sue. Her interest
in the Military in Western
Australia and in particular the
Enrolled Pensioner Force proved
to valuable to the Group. When
Sue returned briefly to Perth in
2000, she spoke to the Group
about military research in the
British Army and the East India
Company, giving sources for
members to use for their own
research.
Sue Baddeley’s notes on Sources for
Researching an Enrolled Pensioner
Ancestor in Western Australia and
Beyond (1996) is well used as a
reference, and her contributions on the
Royal Marine Enrolled Pensioner
Guards, the Tercentenary of the 31st
Regiment of Foot and extracts from her
extensive data base to name just a
few, have proved invaluable to
members.
Derrick Prall designed the badge
adopted by the Group. He used an
original EPG Belt Badge from his own
collection as his pattern. Derrick has
always shown an interest in the group,
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and has since donated to the Group a
boxed set of 2 Bayonets as used by
the Pensioner Guards.

MARCHING ON
The Enrolled Pensioner Guard Special
Interest Group now has its own
signature Banner depicting the Badge,
machine-embroidered in gold stitching
by a teacher of the Embroiderer’s Guild
of Western Australia. The Badge sits
on a royal blue background with gold stitched name of the Group.
A second outside meeting was held at
the Claremont Museum in 2001
bringing more people together whose
ancestors were Enrolled Pensioner
Guards.
A display set up and explained by
members of the Committee at the
National Archives in Victoria Park in
2002 generated much interest and
gave the Group a better idea of the
type of information being sought by the
descendants of the EPG.
Another small display at the Woodloes
Historical Homestead in Canning also
gave the Group an opportunity to show
and explain to the public about that era
of Western Australia’s early history,
often neglected by early historians.
Paul Bridges, Deputy Curator of the
Army Museum of Western Australia
has been most supportive of the Group
and has loaned part of his own
collection of Pensioner Guard artefacts
for display after bringing them to a
meeting to explain their significance.
Paul’s other interest in the Bassendean
area and the involvement of the EPG

has brought to the notice of the Group
the existence of the only remaining
Pensioner Guard cottage in the area
and the importance of having it
preserved.
At the invitation of the Army Museum,
the Enrolled Pensioner Guard Group
organised a Meeting in October 2002
for members to attend the opening of a
display depicting the involvement of
the Pensioner Guards in the Fremantle
area. That display, co-ordinated by
Committee member Jeanette Lee, has
continued to generate interest.
Regular three monthly meetings are
held with guest speakers invited in a
continuing endeavour to add to our
understanding of the role played by the
Pensioner Force in the early history of
Western Australia. Meetings at WAGS
premises in Bayswater have continued
to be well attended and previous
speakers have helped to expand our
knowledge.
We have been fortunate to include
among our visiting speakers such
interesting people as:
Professor Geoffrey Bolton who has
spoken on two occasions.
His
knowledge of Western Australian
history is extensive, and his comments
on the social and economic impact
made by the presence of the EPG
proved most informative.
Derrick Prall spoke on the Royal
Engineers and their important
involvement in the early Swan
River Settlement development.
John
Kelly
spoke
about
his
considerable research on Lighthouses,
in particular the Lighthouse at
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Geraldton
where
his
ancestor
Pensioner Guard John Kelly, was a
Lightkeeper.
Nicholas
Reynolds
Keeper
of
Photographs at the Army Museum,
gave a most interest talk on the
importance
of
conserving
and
preserving old photographs and their
importance in the visual history of the
State.
All members appreciated the gift by
Ron Benton and the Fitzpatrick family
of an original Opalotype photograph of
their
Enrolled Pensioner
Guard
ancestor, Michael Fitzpatrick. As a
consequence of the gift, it was decided
to apply to the Lotteries Commission of
Western Australia for a conservation
grant. A detailed application was
prepared with supporting evidence,
under the Cultural Heritage and
Conservation criteria, which has
proved successful.
Greg Manzie,
Conservator of Glyde Conservation
Gallery, Mosman Park will conserve
the photograph.
Interest in the group from outer areas
has resulted in invitations to speak at
Historical groups at Mandurah and
Rockingham. Jack and Lyn Hammer
of the Toodyay Historical Society were
most informative hosts when they
arranged a tour of the original
Pensioner Guard land grants for
members of the Committee. The old
Newcastle area and the present
Toodyay townsite still have evidence of
the involvement of the Enrolled
Pensioner Guards in the early
settlement days, including still existing
cottages in the main street, now built
around or altered.

Journalist, John Clydesdale, author of
‘Pioneer of the Road” gave members
at the General Meeting a resume of his
research into the first self–powered
vehicle to arrive in Australia. The
machine
was
used
in
the
Greenough/Port Gregory district to
construct the first stone roads in the
area where early Enrolled Pensioner
Guards were stationed.
Carol Cahill, lately of the Geraldton
area, gave members at a later General
Meeting a brief resume of the Enrolled
Pensioner Guards who were granted
land in the Greenough area. Many of
the families intermarried and continue
to live in the district.
Interest continues to grow in the role of
the Enrolled Pensioner Guards in the
early history of Western Australia and
their involvement in the economic
growth and social stability of the
struggling colony.
The 175th Anniversary of the
establishment of the Swan River
Colony will no doubt generate further
interest in researching and recording
those early years.
Jean McDonald
Convenor
Enrolled Pensioner Guard Group
2003
__
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Ships Project
As our Admiral is out of the State we
will list the Ship Captains. If you have
information on one of the Pensioner
Guards on a Ship please contact the
person listed as the Captain.
Gillian O’Mara
gomara@iinet.net.au
Hashemy Gillian O’Mara
gomara@iinet.net.au
Mermaid Jeanette Lee
jeanettelee@bigpond.com
Pyrenees 1Teresa Handcock
teresamh23@gmail.com
Minden
Nil
William Jardine Nil
Dudbrook
Nil
Pyrenees 2 Teresa Handcock
teresamh23@gmail.com
Robert Small Ian Barnes
epg.robert.small@gmail.com
Phoebe Dunbar Nil
Sea Park Noel Donegan
noeldonegan@bigpond.com
Ramillies
Nil
Stag
Nil
Adelaide
Nil
William Hammond Peter Short
petershort@bigpond.com
Runnymede
John Knowles
johnknowles@westnet.com.au
Clara 1
Peter Short
petershort@bigpond.com
Lord Raglan
Nil
Nile
Nil
Edwin Fox Tom Joynes
Scindian

Sultana
Nil
Palmerston
Nil
Lincelles Kay Kelly
caronite@wn.com.au

Norwood 1 Marjorie Burton
spicey@westnet.com.au
York
Nil
Merchantman 1 Jeanette Lee
jeanettelee@bigpond.com
Clyde 2
Marilyn McCutcheon
marilyn.mccutcheon@bigpond.com
Lord Dalhousie Nil
Clara 2
Nil
Merchantman 2 Nil
Racehorse Pam Anspach
Vimiera
Beth Smith
Belgravia Diane Oldman
Corona
Peter Short
petershort@hotmail.com
Norwood 2
Nil
Hougoumont
Margaret Hickey
kintore2011@gmail.com
Strathmore
Nil
Naval Brigade Gillian O’Mara
gomara@iinet.net.au
You will note that several ships as yet
do not have a Captain – if you have
someone on one of these ships please
contact Margaret Hickey or while she is
away Gillian O'Mara. Your assistance
would be appreciated.

http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~nzbound/ed
winfox.htm
The Edwin Fox at Nelson
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From Our Convenor
Enrolled Pensioner Guard
Special Interest Group
Saturday the 21st February meeting had a
good turnout with guests and new members
reporting on their links to enrolled pensioner
guards in their families:
Sally Nicholas has Michael Fitzpatrick Norwood, and Joseph Jarvis - Naval Brigade.

Next Meeting
The next Group meeting is scheduled for
Saturday18th April, 10am Unit 4.
This is our AGM and is followed immediately
by the usual general meeting and includes our
guest speaker and then morning tea.
Reference to our guest is made further in this
column.
It is also the 15th Anniversary of the first official
meeting of the group.

Nell Stewart has Daniel Stuart (Stewart) Merchantman 1863.

The first official meeting of the Enrolled
Pensioner Guard Special Interest Group was
held at the Western Australian Genealogical
Society on 15th April 2000. (extracted from
article in last February’s gazette).

Shirley Burgess has Jeremiah Buckley on the
Dudbrook 1853.

Guest Speaker for our 15th Anniversary
Meeting!

Certificates

We have a guest speaker Graham McEwan

Two successful applications for Descendant
Authenticity Certificates were presented to our
February Group Meeting. Unfortunately the
recipients, through the tyranny of distance and
time were unable to be at our meeting.
These were awarded in absentia to the
following:
Susan Felton a descendant of George
Swift—Pyrenees 1
Stephen Jackson a descendant of William
Fortescue.
Both have had their certificates mailed to
them, and we trust they will derive great
enjoyment and show them to family and
friends.
Committee member Terry Edwards is our
newly appointed “Scribe” for the group, to
connect with WAGs e-News. In this he will
assist the e-news editor in keeping notes on
our meeting’s dates, speakers etc. Also he will
take interesting items for e-news, N.B. not to
be of any great length. Close off date is 20 th
month prior to publication

Graham is also a WAGS and EPG member,
his guard was John Hyland — Graham is
aiming to continue research and fit that time
into his very busy schedule at the Museum.
This “time” includes performing his normal
volunteer work as duty officer and Tour Guide,
the upgrading of pre WWI Galleries at the
Museum and this includes the EPG Gallery.
Our Group has been invited to view the new
EPG Gallery etc. and this has been pencilled
in for Saturday 16th May 2015.
Costs are $12.00 and $8.00 for concessions.
Parking will be on site.
RSVP will be essential and the date is to be
advised. We are awaiting confirmation from
those concerned.
When the committee, at our general meeting
on 21st February, put forward the dates of 16th
or 17th May, a show of hands indicated
overwhelmingly that Saturday was the
preferred day! Time to begin could be between
10 to 10.30am.
April 2015
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Please bear in mind that this is not another
meeting---it is a gathering or muster, if you like,
of members, to be in a social atmosphere---all
with a like interest---their EPG Man!
We hope to move close by to a coffee shop or
the like, where we can adjourn for coffee/tea
and a light something to eat.
Gazette Contributions
Articles on your EPG man and family are
needed, and we would dearly like to hear from
you, our members. Also from those who
perhaps received a certificate as a descendant
of an Enrolled Pensioner and feel they have a
story to relate.
Our Editor is only too happy to assist you if
needed.
Next Meeting
Saturday 18th July 2015 at 10.00am Unit 5 is
the scheduled time for our next meeting. This
is our Library and Research meeting,
exchange of information and assisting others.


Part of the aims of the group, which
has been set out from its beginning,
has been ----- to encourage
members with common interest
research to share information;
(extracted
gazette)

from

article

in

Images of military uniforms from 1670 to 1865 by
René L'Hôpital.
L'Hôpital, René le Brun (illustrator); Atkinson, Charles
Francis (author); Chisholm, Hugh (editor) - "Uniforms",
Encyclopaedia Britannica. 27 (11th ed.). Cambridge
University Press, Volume 27 page 611

February’s

This is the aim of the July meetings.
Tom Joynes (11406)
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Soldiers who went to
pension in
Western Australia

Discharged WA: About 30 men from the 96th
were temporarily attached to the 99th, 3 men
discharged in 1855 and 21 did not sail when
the detachment left on 9 February 1856.
12th Regiment of Foot (East Suffolk)
1856-1863,
Discharged WA: Approximately 15 NCOs and
ordinary ranks.

By Jeanette Lee
At the inaugural meeting of the EPG group it
was decided to use the parameters set by F.
H. Broomhall in ‘The Veterans’ as the
guidelines for our research covering the
enrolled pensioners who arrived as part of a
guard on a convict ship between 1850 and
1868. This excluded military pensioners who
had arrived on the Strathmore and Naval
Brigade, naval pensioners, warders who had
served in the British Army, former soldiers who
had migrated under them own steam and a
number of men who had gone to pension from
regiments of the line in Australia and drew their
pension in Western Australia.
Detachments of the following regiments had
seen service in Western Australia and were:
63rd Regiment of Foot (West Suffolk)
1829-1833.
Discharged WA: 1 Colour Sergeant, 1
sergeant, 1 corporal, and 8 privates plus 8
wives and 19 children.
21st Regiment of Foot (Royal North British
Fusiliers)
1833-1840
51st Regiment of Foot (2nd Yorkshire, West
Riding or Kings Own Infantry)
1840-1847.
Discharged WA: 2 Sergeants, 31 rank and file
including 2 drummers.
96th Regiment of Foot (Manchester)
1847-1849
Discharged WA: 2 Sergeants 1 drummer and
30 rank and file on furlough – conditionally
discharged (WO 909) no names. (Whitely).
99th Regiment of Foot (Lanarkshire)
1849-1856, arrived 5th May 1849 by
the troopship Ratcliffe from Tasmania,

14th Regiment of Foot (Buckingham Shire)
1868-1869, not known if any went to pension
in WA.
Royal Engineers and 20th Company of Royal
Sappers & Miners 1850-1863
Discharged WA: 25. (See ‘The Veterans’
page 43/3).
A number of these men were employed by the
Prison system as warders and the Police
department and some set up businesses of
their own and rose to prominence in the
Colony and some made a modest fortune and
departed back to Britain and lived a
comfortable life on the proceeds.
‘The Veterans’ lists the following men in the
biographical index who went to pension in
Western Australia.
12th Regiment: David Fox, John Hoare,
David McCullum, William Pugh Smith.
51st Regiment: James Cunningham, Peter
Clade, John Williams, Samuel Wynne.
63rd Regiment:

John Mitchell.

96th Regiment: Nathaniel Newstead.
References:
Broomhall, F.H. The Veterans ‘A History of the
Enrolled Pensioner Force in Western Australia, 18501880. Hesperian Press, Carlisle WA, 1989 ISBN
085905 103 X
Whitely, Erskine Shack son and Clara Grace Selina,
end Keith J Bo stock ‘The Military Establishment in WA
1829-1863’, Hesperian Press, Carlisle WA 2010,
ISBN9780859054034
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Anna and the King of Siam
By Sue White
Did you know that Anna lived in our midst at
Port Gregory (Lynton) in the 1850’s prior to her
stint with the King of Siam? She walked the
same valley as many of us have walked and
slept under our same Southern Cross.
AMAZING AND VERY TRUE!!!
Anna Harriet Emma Edwards was born in India
in 1834, the daughter of Thomas and Mary
Ann Edwards, nee Glasscutter, but sadly she
never knew her father as he died just prior to
her birth. Her mother remarried an Officer in
the Engineers and with her sister Eliza, Anna
lived in barracks across the country. As a
teenager she met her future husband while in
the Middle East with Rev. Percy Badger.
Thomas Leon Owens (later it became
Leoneans), a civilian clerk, was Irish-born but
India-raised and he married Anna in 1849.
Anna and Thomas produced a baby girl,
Selina, in 1850, but she died aged 17 months,
so in 1853, they sailed to Australia via
Singapore on the “Alibi” with her Uncle William
Glasscutter. It was a calamitous voyage as her
first born son named Thomas was born on the
voyage and then the ship foundered on a reef
to the north of Fremantle, staying stuck fast for
eight days with little food and water. Finally in
Fremantle, Thomas found employment as a
clerk in the colonial administration and was
soon a member of the Swan River Mechanic’s
Institute acting as auditor becoming wellknown in the new colony.
There is no death recorded for the little
Thomas, but he did die aged 13 months on the
16th of March 1854 and a small newspaper
notice gives this information. Now Anna had
said goodbye to two babies.
On the 25th of October 1854, Anna (known as
Harriet) gave birth to a daughter, Avis Annie.
In the new colony, Anna tried to start a school
for young ladies but there is no information as
to its success or failure. Anna may have had a
good education in India especially knowing

that her Uncle William Glasscutter was the
Master of the Indo-British Boy’s School.
When the Leoneans family sailed for Port
Gregory on the “Perseverance”, the 4th of
October 1855, the passenger list states there
was only one child. Thomas was appointed
the Commissariat Storekeeper at Lynton. Oh
my…… what sort of place did he take his wife
and child to? The Lynton Depot was now two
years old with stone and timber buildings
having been erected for the jail, lime kiln,
blacksmith shop, commissariat store, hospital,
bakehouse, tool store, quarters and small
cottages and a well sunk, all with the convict
labour. Even earth closets (toilets) had been
completed. Ticket of Leave men and
Pensioner guards with their families lived in
tents until their homes were built.
When Port Gregory received its first influx of
Depot inmates aboard the “Leander” – a
Sergeant, 5 Privates of local Pensioners, 3
Sappers and 30 Ticket of Leave men (nearly
80 souls including women and children) – in
May 1853, they were given the task of building
this new Depot at Lynton, 10 miles from Port
Gregory, and providing workers for the
Geraldine Mine. Within a month, Joseph Lucas
Harrick’s, a convict who arrived on the Marion
in 1851, had undergone an examination by the
Medical Board and given the task of doctoring
at the Depot. Within two months it was obvious
that many more convict men were needed at
the Depot as most of the original number had
been absorbed into private labour. There was
a dire need for stores to be landed by coastal
boats as the new Depot and its new
infrastructure were struggling and now that the
lead from the Geraldine Mine was on the
beach ready for export there were more ships
arriving and more Captains who were
navigating the harbour with efficiency and
safety. But it was not the sparseness or the
isolation that was the greatest hindrance… it
was alcoholic beverages introduced for profit
by private individuals and the resultant
behaviour was to become quite disastrous.
As the population grew with extra Ticket of
Leave men being sent to the Lynton Depot, it
was imperative that single women were also
sent to this place. Of the first five sent, three
were married within the first month.
6

Captain Henry Ashford Sanford, the
Superintendent of the Depot, had a two-storey
mansion built on the side of the hill facing the
ocean and his energy generated the first
harvest of good grains for hay and sheep for
meat, a whaling industry and salt marketing
from the nearby pink salt lakes. The town of
Parkham was gazetted and blocks pegged for
sale. Whalers now used the Port as a safe
harbour and a place for rest and recreation
during the whaling season and Port Gregory
became a busy little outpost.
It was to this raw and rough community that
Thomas took his wife and daughter - hot in
summer and fly-ridden in the spring,
mosquitos too and throw in a few deadly
snakes - so I can only take my hat off to the
fortitude of the women who lived in this place
where the lifestyle was certainly not idyllic. The
romantic notion of gazing across a pristine
blue sea over the blissful white sand hills or
strolling along the verdant banks of the Hutt
River would have been splintered very shortly
after arrival. The occurrence of liquor
intoxicated males and females involved in
brawls and even a shooting were cause for
much concern.
I wonder how did Anna fit into this life? Did she
assist at the little school established there with
about 20 students? Did she mingle with the
other wives and women? Did she have a neat
and tidy vegetable garden to supplement the
family diet? (Scurvy was prevalent due to a
lack of fresh produce.) Did they walk to the
ocean and collect oysters which were
abundant along the coast and build
sandcastles decorating them with shells? Did
she witness any ships coming into harbour or
know about the several ships wrecked on this
part of the coast? With her husband at work
during the day and a small daughter to care
for, her time could have been spent in any
endeavour. Washing, cooking, cleaning,
walking,
drawing,
chatting,
gardening
………oh, to be a fly on the wall!
As the Commissariat Storekeeper, Thomas
Leonowens was responsible for the housing
and distribution of much needed supplies.
Tenders for supplies such as flour, fresh meat,
rice, sugar, tea, pepper, salt, soap, hops,

potatoes or other vegetables, fuel wood, lamp
oil and cotton wick were advertised for and the
supplies brought to Port Gregory by ship and
carted to the store. Von Bibra who had taken
over Captain Sanford’s estate as a leasee was
granted a spirit licence so hogsheads of beer,
casks of rum, cases of whisky and casks of ale
were shipped to the Port.
A year later on the 22nd of October 1856, a
son, Louis Gunnis Leonowens was born at
Port Gregory (Lynton). Who attended his
birth? Dr Horrocks had now moved into
Wanernooka and was engaged in mining and
operated a store there. I suppose one of the
women acted as a midwife and just as nature
intended, the little boy was born.
In December 1856, the Lynton Hiring Depot
was closed. The expense of maintenance at
this outpost was too great to sustain its
benefits. Those remaining Ticket of Leavers
were sent to Geraldton or to the Wanernooka
Road Party whilst Pensioners were allocated
allotments at Greenough.
Thomas and Anna Leonowens must have
returned to Fremantle for a short time as I then
found them leaving on the 5th of April 1857 per
“Lady Amherst” for Singapore with two
children. They then moved to Penang where
Thomas operated a hotel but died suddenly
from apoplexy in 1859 leaving Anna quite
impoverished. Three years later, Anna
accepted a post in the Royal Court of Siam
teaching King Mongkut’s 39 wives and
concubines and his 82 children a modern
Western Education.
…….. And the rest is history recorded with
embellishments in the movies and stage
performances that we all remember – The
King and I followed by Anna and the King. But
I bet she told all Mongkut’s children about the
life she knew at Lynton and how far removed
it was from her English/Indian lifestyle and that
of Siam.

http:/www.lmdb.com/title//tt0049408/?ref_=ttmd_md_nm
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The background to the
arrival of Convicts and
Pensioner Guards in WA
By Peter Conole
The despatch of convicts to WA led to the
creation of the Enrolled Pensioner Force. The
soldiers who arrived on the ‘Scindian’ in 1850
operated as pensioner guards and continued
to work closely with convicts for years,
although they also played a key role in the
colonial defence system. In regard to the latter
business battalions of military pensioners
often served in Britain and various colonies as
garrison troops (even at Gibraltar) and were a
vital supplement to the line regiments in times
of crisis. In a future article the long history of
the British military pensioner system will be
thoroughly explored, but for now it might be of
interest to examine the real reasons why
convicts were sent to WA. What follows will not
resemble any supposed ‘consensus views’ on
the subject.
Irwin, seems to have been miffed by the
agitation. He took advocates of convictism to
task in his book The State and Position of
Western Australia (London, 1835), a work
worth examining, as it was the first large-scale
published description and account of the
colony.
Irwin dismissed Labouchere’s
misguided comments out of hand. He also
supported Stirling by re-stating that the Albany
petition received no support from settlers in
other parts of the colony. The importation of
convict labour then remained off the agenda
for years.
The Inquirer reported that the York Agricultural
Society raised the subject on April 17, 1844.
The Governor of the day expressed
reservations and a fresh petition never got off
the ground. Press coverage remained hostile
(see the Inquirer, July 23, 1845 and the Perth
Gazette, July 26, 1845).
Then In January 1846 a petition organised by
W.S.Stockley, manager of a local firm,
pleaded for the introduction of convict labour

into Western Australia. It reached the
Secretary of State for the Colonies in London
via the Governor and included various
arguments in favour of such a system. The
petition was published in the Perth Gazette of
January 2, 1847, possibly to test local opinion.
The most senior representatives of the Crown
had opposing views and expressed them
bluntly. Governor Andrew Clarke wrote and
forwarded a despatch to London on the same
day stating firmly that most colonists were
opposed to convictism.
Clarke’s successor Frederick Irwin was even
more vehement in presenting the negative
case. The Perth Gazette of June 5, 1847
reported his hostility as expressed in an
opening address to the Legislative Council. He
was to a large degree influenced by the efforts
other colonies were making to end their own
convict systems. He asked WA folk to
remember their eastern brethren were
“struggling to free themselves from this system
as from a pestilence”. Furthermore Irwin
believed that if convicts were introduced the
free settlers would find “they have obtained
their object at a dreadful sacrifice.”
However, there was now a perceptible
groundswell of opinion for ‘trying out’ a limited
type of convictism. A serious economic
recession and associated labour shortages
were the key issues. Charles Fitzgerald, the
incoming Governor of WA, was asked by the
Secretary of State to inquire whether colonists
would accept the importation of offenders
convicted of minor offences, along with their
wives and families. The men would receive
tickets of leave when they arrived, enabling
them to obtain varied employment.
A
proportion of them were expected to be
artisans.
There is no point in blaming Fitzgerald for what
followed, as when he agreed to the importation
of 100 convicts in October 1848 he excluded
the idea of a major Convict Establishment.
However, in February 1849 (Perth Gazette,
February 24, 1849) a well-attended public
meeting resulted in a formal request to convert
“this colony into a regular penal settlement”.
Fitzgerald was obliged to send the petition to
Earl Grey (Secretary of State for the Colonies)
April 2015
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in London. He disliked the idea himself and
wrote frankly that few people “would from
choice select a convict settlement as a
residence for themselves and their families”.
Many locals opposed the idea of convicts
completely or believed that the London
authorities would send out first offenders as
part of an apprentice-style scheme. Instead an
Order in Council of May 1849 converted WA
into a full penal settlement obliged to receive
felons of any sort. The document was not
published in WA until much later (Government
Gazette, November 6, 1849) and shook up
many people, including officials. An assurance
was given that convicts would be matched by
the recruitment of equal numbers of free
settlers. That particular issue became
problematic later. In passing it is worth noting
that the Perth Gazette (November 9, 1849)
believed the Secretary of State in London had
taken advantage of Fitzgerald to the colony’s
detriment.
Under Fitzgerald’s stewardship about half of
the convicts already had or soon received
‘tickets of leave’ and many were eventually
allowed to seek private employment for
wages. The arrival of pensioner soldiers as
guards also helped create a degree of security
in the minds of colonists.

appearance of greater numbers of serious
offenders; only the arrival of more free settlers
and increased capital investment could ensure
the wellbeing of the colony. Committee
member
Horatio
Waddington
claimed
transportation was a bad thing in itself, ‘failing
to deter criminals at home or reform them
abroad’.
The situation was allowed to drift on and
Governor Fitzgerald’s successors found them
themselves in the position of having to
introduce harsher systems for managing
convicts. It is reasonable to ask: how were
local authorities ambushed by the decision to
send various serious offenders to WA? We
can rule out conspiracy theories to fool
Fitzgerald and company. The key factor was
political instability in Britain. The Governor got
on well with Secretary of State Earl Grey and
the latter acted honourably. But after Grey lost
office in February, 1852 years of bureaucratic
chaos in London followed right up to the end
of 1855. No less than five different Secretaries
of State for the Colonies were in office in three
years and their staff and advisers often
changed with them. As a consequence some
transient officials in various departments were
probably ignorant of WA affairs and working at
cross purposes to boot, with erratic and
sometimes unsettling results.

The Governor deserves a lot of personal credit
for mobilising all available resources to begin
and finalise assorted infrastructure tasks in the
colony – and for creating a relatively humane
convict system. His most
important
subordinate
official
Captain
Edmund
Henderson (Royal engineers), the very
competent Comptroller General of Convicts,
deserves equal recognition.
We have solid evidence that both gentlemen
had good reason to be unhappy about several
developments in WA. They were in London
during 1856 and at the centre of stormy
deliberations about the convict system in the
colony. An irate Charles Fitzgerald and
Edmund Henderson fronted up to a Select
Committee of both Houses of Parliament in
London and poured out their grievances (the
findings were published in a now hard-to-get
two volume report). Fitzgerald said things had
degenerated because of the unexpected
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God Bless Sultana and
All Who Sailed in Her
(and some who didn’t!)
Part 1

By Diane Oldman
Finding details of the ships, builders, owners,
crew and other passengers of the convict
transports must be of interest to all those
researching arrivals during this era. This twopart article attempts to examine some of those
who sailed to Western Australia on board the
‘Sultana’– and some who didn’t.!
The Ship: Sultana was built at Pallion,
Sunderland in 1854 and registered in London.
She was 775 tons built of oak, a ‘late frigate’
hull design with three masts, deck + poop. Her
dimensions were length 154.5, breadth 31.5
ft., depth 21.5 ft. with a draught of 16 ft. [1].
Official #25241, Commercial Code Signal
P.F.D.R. [7]. She was still sailing in 1883 with
a Liverpool registration, after which I can find
no record of her. [8].
The Voyage: Sultana was employed as a
convict transport for Western Australia. After
her fitting out at Deptford in April/May, she
picked up convicts in Sheerness, Portsmouth,
Portland and Plymouth, leaving on May 28,
1859 bound for the Swan River Colony [11].
The voyage took 82 days and the Sultana
arrived in Fremantle on August 19, 1859 [2]
[3]. She took on a cargo of jarrah timber at the
Vasse and then returned to Fremantle from
whence she sailed for Colombo in November
[3].
The Builder: Arrow Leithead, son of
shipbuilder James. Arrow and his brother
Andrew were initially in the shipbuilding
business together, but in 1850 they dissolved
their partnership. Arrow continued to do well
on his own and a year later was employing 36
men and 26 boys at Pallion, Sunderland and
between 1850 and 1855 built at least seven
ships [4]. Referring to Arrow Leithead’s ships,
it was said: ‘These are the highest class of that

day. Must have been good for Dunbar to take
one for his Blackwall & India fleet’ [5].
The Owner: Sultana was built for a shipping
owner and/or company by the name of
Hodgkinson, about whom I can find nothing
from my usual sources. However, by 1857 the
ship had been acquired by Duncan Dunbar,
owner of the biggest sailing fleet in the world
in the mid-19th century. Dunbar was a great
believer in India-built ships and his vessels
built in Moulmein, Burma were of teak cut from
the forests that lined the banks of the river
surrounding the yard. His fleet was mainly
utilised as convict and immigrant transports
and troopships in the Crimean War. [6] [7] [8].
The Captain: Arthur Sharp; his Chief Mate
and other officers of the ship were much
praised by the Surgeon Superintendent [11].
Sharp seems to have been Master of the
Sultana for most years since her maiden
voyage until her voyage to WA. He
corresponded with his sister in Tasmania
about his voyage on Sultana in 1859 [9].
The Surgeon Superintendent: Henry
Richardson, MD wrote a journal in two
volumes of his voyage to Western Australia,
his short stay in the Colony and his return to
England via the Cape on Lord Raglan [11]. He
described his sojourn in WA and gives us a
contemporary view of Colonial society which is
both interesting and outspoken. Richardson
was born in Berwick, Northumberland son of a
printer/publisher. He was 41 years old and
single when he made his only journey on a
convict ship. Richardson married Margaret
Crossman in 1869; they had six children
before he died in 1885 aged 68 [12].
The Religious Instructor: Rev Adam Likely
and Mary Ann (nee Patterson) had been
married three years when they disembarked
from Sultana. Rev Likely served as chaplain
in Swan parishes from 1859 to 1864 after
which he served in the Diocese of Goulburn,
NSW - Braidwood (from 1864) and Adelong,
Gundagai (from 1873) [13] [14]. Adam and
Mary Ann Likely had two daughters in WA and
three sons in NSW. Adam died in 1884 and
Mary Anne in 1889 [12].
April 2015
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The Convicts: There were 224 convicts on
board: 165 English, 5 Welsh, 18 Scotch (sic),
29 Irish and 7 Foreigners. 201 could both read
and write. No deaths occurred on the voyage
[11]. A dozen convicts had been tried and
sentenced at Army courts martial of whom at
least four were veterans of the Crimean War.
John Cowell, John Farthy, Matthew Sherlock
and Joseph Sullivan had been sentenced to
four years transportation for various offences
in Canada and Barbados [2].
The Passengers: While details of convicts
arriving on ships from 1850-1868 are well
documented, there are serious shortcomings
of the records of arrivals of other passengers:
pensioner guards, warders and gaolers,
military and free settlers, along with the names
of wives and children of these ‘other
passengers’. Sometimes we are fortunate
enough to find listings or random names in the
Surgeon Superintendents’ journals; there are
pay lists for the pensioner guards surviving for
some voyages (albeit often in bad condition);
Army service and discharge documents;
newspaper shipping intelligence reports and
obituaries (not necessarily reliable); birth,
death and marriage indices and certificates (if
the researcher can afford them); but there is
only one surviving census for this period
(York). Thus research for passengers can be
hit and miss and that of the Sultana is no
exception.
Pensioner Guards and Families: Lt. Col.
Bruce in his return of enrolled pensioners and
their families recorded 50 pensioners, 31
wives and 40 children arriving on the Sultana
[10]. These numbers were confirmed in the
newspaper reports of the time [3]. The DPS
website records only seven pensioner guards,
three wives and seven children [2].
Warders and Families: The DPS website list
comprised Gibbs, Mason, Stephenson and
Woodhead with a reference to Richardson’s
journal. These men were warders from
Portland, Dartmoor, Chatham and Portsmouth
respectively. Their sole function was to
accompany and supervise their respective
convict charges on board Sultana prior to
sailing Richardson states that ‘on departure
of the Warders I gave each of them a

certificate’ and comments on their work habits.
Thus these men disembarked prior to leaving
England and did not come to WA. Richardson
records no other warders on board,
referencing only the two pensioner guards who
acted as warders throughout the voyage [11].
The Staff Officer: Captain Charles Finnerty
features in previous editions of the EPG
Gazette (February and April 2014), but since
that publishing, new information has come to
light about the arrival of his wife and five
children (DPS website). Only four children left
England and the fifth child to arrive in WA was
Evangeline Alice who was born on the voyage
on 16th June and baptised by Rev. Likely [15].
Some believe that Charles Finnerty Junior
came to WA with his parents, but this cannot
be the case given his career path. By the date
of sailing Charles Junior (born 1840) was
already an officer in the 75th Regiment of the
British Army. He had joined the regiment as
an Ensign without purchase in January 1858
and was promoted to Lieutenant in September
1860. He transferred to the 99th Regiment
serving in China, and in 1864 discharged from
the Army to serve (from 1865) in the 2nd
Waikato Militia in New Zealand [16] [17].
The Military Commander:
Edward
Metcalfe Grain
was born in
Gibraltar
in
1827.
His
military career
began early as
“gentleman”
Army Cadet in
the
Royal
Engineers
promoted
to
2nd Lieutenant
on 1st May
1846. He left
England
to
fight in the
trenches
of
Sevastopol
during
the
cruel Crimean
winter
of
1854/55. From
this campaign he was promoted to 2nd Captain. He
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became a full Captain just two months prior to
boarding the Sultana. He was accompanied on the
voyage to Australia by his wife Elizabeth Mary (nee
Cock), their son Charles and baby Rosa two
months old. Grain became the last commander of
the Royal Corps of Engineers in WA; he served
from 20th August 1859 to 27th April 1862. While in
Fremantle the Grains had a son (Reginald 1860)
and daughter (Emily 1861) and suffered the death
of young Charles (1860) [12]. The family returned
home in early 1863 where Grain served in the Far
East and various parts of England and Wales. He
retired in 1881 Hon. Major General after over 35
years’ service, and died in 1884 [18] [19].
Photo on Previous page; Carte de visite by Maull
& Co., 187A Piccadilly and 62 Cheapside, c. 1873.
This image shows a Staff officer with the rank of
Lieutenant Colonel in the Royal Engineers,
wearing the 1868-pattern uniform with a Crimea
Medal with one clasp and a Turkish Crimea Medal
on his left breast. On the verso is stamped the
Maull negative number 83323. Maull negative
number 84666 is known to date from 1873,
therefore 83323 dates from 1873 or earlier. Maull
and Co. only traded under that name from 1873 to
1878, therefore this CDV dates precisely to
1873. The only RE Lieutenant Colonel with this
medal entitlement in 1873 was Lt-Col Grain, who
started the year as CRE China and Hong Kong,
and ended it as CRE, Pembroke Dock.
[Photograph and description courtesy of Michael
Hargreave Mawson].
Part 2 of this article will appear in the July edition
of the EPG Gazette where Jeanette Lee and I will
analyse details of the enrolled pensioners who
may have arrived on the Sultana and the sources
supporting the data.
[1] Royal Engineers’ Expedition to the Swan River
Colony, Lieut. Derrick Prall, R.E., 1999.
[2] Perth Dead Persons Society (DPS), Convicts WA
http://members.iinet.net.au/~perthdps/convicts/conwa.html.
[3] Inquirer & Commercial News; Perth Gazette, August
and November 1859.
[4] Helen Leithead:
http://leithead.org/leithead_shipbuilding_sunderland.ht
ml.
[5] James Watson Corder’s Manuscript of Sunderland
Family History pp.365, 367.
[6] Peter Searle’s Sunderland Site
http://www.searlecanada.org/sunderland/sunderland00
1.html.
[7] Crew List Index (CLIP) http://www.crewlist.org.uk/.

[8] Lloyds Register of Ships
http://www.lr.org/en/research-and-innovation/historicalinformation/lloyds-register-of-ships-online/.
[9] Correspondence of Captain Arthur Sharp dated
1852-1865, State Library of Victoria.
[10] Return of Enrolled Pensioners and their families
who have landed in Western Australia from England
between 1st June 1850 and 9th January 1868, Ref. PRO
London, C.O. 18/159 folio 168.
[11] A Pleasant Passage, the Journals of Henry
Richardson, Fremantle Arts Centre Press. A copy of the
original manuscript is held in the Battye Library
(MN1168).
[12] Misc. Birth, Death & Marriage records in Ireland,
England and Australia.
[13] Consolidated Index to [WA] Government Gazette
1836-1890, p.141.
[14] NSW Government Gazette 1864 (p.1952) and 1873
(p.1188).
[15] Maritime Births 1854-1860, Class BT158, National
Archives, Kew.
[16] Statement of Services Charles Finnerty (junior)
WO76/47/39, National Archives, Kew.
[17] Southern Provinces Almanac 1866, New Zealand
Army List, Colonial Forces p. 48.
[18] Biographical Notes on Edward Metcalf Grain
courtesy of Michael Hargreave Mawson.
[19] Statement of Services Edward Metcalfe Grain
WO25/3913/180, National Archives, Kew.

Editors Note:
Please excuse the format on the front page as
conversion to 8.1 windows has proved more
than a challenge for the former format and
therefore I will be trying to sort this out if I am
re-elected as Editor. My apologies.

http://en.wikipedia,org/wiki/File:Arthur_Portrait_Chelsea
_pensioner_July_2007_007.jpg
Permission from D. Masters (under licence)
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Ships Project
FROM THE ADMIRAL….
WHILE IN ENGLAND
This is one report I was starting to believe
would never happen. Currently I’m sitting in a
B & B about four minutes’ walk from The
National Archives at Kew.
Believed I would never get back to conduct
more research. Have until now had five days
searching for some of the more elusive
Enrolled Pensioners. I had forgotten the
feeling in handling some of our original
documents. The feeling is unbelievable to
handle a document one hundred and fifty
years old bearing the name of one’s two times
great grandfather.

Joint Copying Project) and held at the State
Library of Western Australia. This will enable
the project to determine when Enrolled
Pensioners moved to other colonies.
Unfortunately the worst area for these
Registers is Western Australia. So far Peter
has only been able to locate the period 18451854. While this is a period prior to the arrival
of the first Enrolled Pensioners it also includes
the names of the men on the first three ships.
However, these men were immediately moved
to a document called “Capt. Bruce’s Pay List”.
This has yet to be located so all members are
asked to keep a watch for it. If you happen to
come across this list then please mention to
one of the team working on the Ships Project
as published in the last newsletter.

Margaret Hickey.
“Admiral of the Fleet’
Ships Project

Have spent considerable time looking at what
remains of the list of names of the Enrolled
Pensioners who travelled on the ship ‘York”.
This document is enough to make one cry.
Firstly in the past it has been water damaged,
then now is starting to disintegrate, leaving
pieces of document smaller than a five cent
piece. This document has led me to WO22
records (pension payment registers) and
being able to identify some of their regiments.
Hopefully, I’ve managed to answer some
questions only to add a few others. Some
documents just disintegrate into dust as one
touches them.
I have another three days to conduct what I
now refer to as ‘desperation researching’. I
had hoped to spend more time on locating
WO97 records (discharge documents) for men
in the British Army, however, our contact at
The National Archives has been on leave for
the week. Tomorrow it will be straight into
these documents.
While I’m away research is still progressing.
Peter Short has been conducting exceptional
research on WO22 (Pension Payment
Registers) for all colonies in Australia that
have been copied onto the AJCP (Australian
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From Our
Deputy Convenor
Enrolled Pensioner Guard
Special Interest Group
April was our AGM ( and General Meeting )
where the following officers were elected:Convenor: Vacant
Deputy Convenor: Ian Barnes
Secretary: John Knowles
Treasurer: Marilyn McCutcheon
Editor: Gillian O’Mara
Committee: Beth Smith
Carol Perriman
Jeanette Lee
Margaret Hickey
Richard Callaghan
and
Terry Edwards
Out thanks go to them and last year’s
Committee. Especially so to Tom JOYNES
(# 11406 ) who jumped in as a ‘newbie’ in
2010 to fill the role until this year. Also to his
lovely wife Kathleen, who ably supported him.
Tom’s outstanding service to our group
reinforces his comments that you do not have
to be the font of all EPG knowledge to
undertake roles on our committee. Sadly the
Convenor’s position remains vacant and I urge
all members to seriously consider if you could
fill this job. It is not onerous, as both John
Knowles and Tom proved – both have many
other commitments.
There are four committee and four general
meetings a year. Some correspondence
between WAGS, and some others. That’s it!
You have a strong committee with a wealth of
knowledge to support you.
Our Guest Speaker was Graham McEWAN
(EPG John Hyland) from the Fremantle Army
Museum, who gave a talk on the changes
which have occurred and also the wonders on
display there.

(This was followed on 16th May by a visit by
our group to the Army Museum, which I
believe has led to several calls for another
visit.)
This meeting was the 15th Anniversary of our
founding, and Gillian’s daughter Katrina, made
a wonderful cake to celebrate. Thanks.

As always, it is great to see when we have a
achieved a milestone and the WAGS web
team led by Chris Loudon have achieved that,
with our website being listed in the top 100
genealogy websites worldwide, well done!
( www.wags.org.au )
As always I encourage to visit the site, not only
for the upcoming events [for instance, the
August tours and Digital Training at SLWA],
but especially the forums, etc. Where else will
you find out the latest links to geni-gems or the
new acquisitions by the library?
Also please log in and make sure your email
address is correct for special or urgent news
and, of course, Roberts Atkins’ wonderful
Enews. (Note: - that doesn’t alter your email
address for our group – for that please send
an email to the convenor.)
Our next Meeting after the Annual Library
Meeting on July 18th at 10 in Unit 5.
(The following meeting is October 17th.)
See you there !
Ian Barnes
Deputy Convenor (# 9003 )
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Quarter Sessions
The following is an extract from hearings that
appeared in the Perth Gazette on Friday 8th
October 1852, that were heard before WH
Mackie, Esq.; Chairman and a Bench of
Magistrates.
James Rourke,1 stealing a whetstone, the
property of Thomas Kneale at Fremantle.
Thomas KNEALE, sworn, said - He recollected
missing an oil stone about the end of last July;
he left the oil stone on the top of a hedge
having been engaged in conversation with
some one in the street in Fremantle and had
forgotten that he had left it. The witness
inquired amongst the neighbours if they had
seen anything of it; witness particularly asked
the prisoner, who said he had seen the stone
on the hedge where witness had left it, but that
it had disappeared the same day; witness
promised him half a crown if he would find and
restore it; he said he would look for it.
The witness asked him some time afterwards
if he had found it; prisoner said he had not
heard anything of it, but said that if the witness
would not say anything about it, he would try
and get it for him. About five weeks after the
witness had missed the stone, WARE told him
he had bought a stone and heard he had lost
one. Witness gave him a description which
Ware said corresponded with a stone he had
bought of the prisoner; it has his name “T
Kneale” stamped on it.

Cross-examined: Witness did not know Kneale
till he spoke to him about the stone. The
witness had bought the stone about a month
before he returned it to Kneale. The prisoner
brought the stone to him at his house; witness
has known Rourke about twelve month and he
knew he had a wife and family.
The prisoner in his defence said he found the
stone on a hedge, and took it home and placed
it among his tools, along with two hones he
possessed before; he then sold a stone to
Ware, meaning to deliver one of the hones he
had brought from England, but in the dark he
placed he hands among his tools and took up
the wrong stone.
Verdict: Guilty, but recommended to mercy on
account of his former services to his country
and of his large family.
Sentence: Six months’ imprisonment with hard
labour.
‘James Rourke was an Enrolled Pensioner
Guard who arrived on the Scindian in 1850,
accompanied by his wife and five children.
1

Our thanks go to the Convict SIG ( Convict
Links December 2009, Volume 23, No 4 ),
for permission to use this information from the
Perth Gazette and submitted by their member
Harold COPPOCK.

Cross-examined: Witness left the stone by
accident on the hedge; a number of people
work near that hedge; he knew the prisoner to
be a married man, he did not know Ware till he
came to him to speak about the stone.

Charles WARE, sworn said - He purchased
an oil stone from the prisoner at the bar; he
gave him 4s for it; prisoner told him the day
before that he had brought two oil stones with
him from England.

July 2015

4

God Bless Sultana and
All Who Sailed in Her
Part 2
By Diane Oldman and Jeanette Lee

Often the only record we have of passengers and activities on board the
convict transports voyaging to Western Australia is the Surgeon
Superintendent’s journal – if one survived. Occasionally these journals
provide lists of the convict guards - members of the Enrolled Pensioner
Force. The Surgeon Superintendent’s journal of Sultana in 1859 survived,
and thanks to a transcription by Fremantle Arts Centre Press with the
financial assistance of B.P. Australia Limited, it is available in book format
under the title A Pleasant Passage. It is in the form of a detailed diary by
Dr Henry Richardson, R.N. of the journey and life on board Sultana. As a
bonus, the book also includes Richardson’s four month sojourn in the
Colony, his travels to various parts of Western Australia, and his return to
England on Lord Raglan in 1860, via the Cape of Good Hope, with some
of the Colony’s leading figures as well as returning troops.
In Part 1 of this article (EPG Gazette April 2015) I looked at A Pleasant Passage
for details of some of Sultana’s cabin passengers. In Part 2 Jeanette and I had
planned to tease out the identification of the fifty EPF men on board and to
corroborate and add to our findings using other resources. We discovered that
very few EPF men were identified by Richardson in his diary; even then their
presence on board, in two cases, was derived from their wives!
Below is an analysis of our poor performance: out of fifty EPF, only four were
‘proven’, eight ‘not proven’ and a further 42 remain unaccounted for.
‘Craig’ is mentioned on pages 33, 57 & 62 as ‘my sick bay attendant’, ‘the
hospital orderly’, ‘a private who acted as sick bay man’. Broomhall in The
Veterans and Erickson in her dictionaries have recorded a ‘William Craig’ as an
enrolled pensioner; neither cite the ship he arrived on. Best fit is William Craig,
b. 1816, discharged to pension in 1857 after 24 years’ service in the Army as a
Royal Artillery Gunner and Driver. NOT PROVEN.
July 2015
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‘Mrs Gardiner, wife of one of the Guard, was safely delivered of a female child’
(p. 49). Corroboration in BT158 indicates that a daughter, named Maria Sultana,
was baptised on board Sultana. The ‘Guard’ was Private Thomas Gardiner
(Gardner), discharged to pension in 1855 after 21 years’ service in the 48th
Regiment of Foot. PROVEN.
‘Mrs Pentill 26 wife of one of the guards safely delivered of a daughter’ (p.57).
The baptism at sea was again corroborated by BT158. This mis-transcribed
surname related to the wife of William Purtill. He was discharged to pension in
1851 on medical grounds after six years’ service with the 21st and 32nd
Regiments of Foot. He served in the Ambulance Corps during the Crimean War.
Purtill is not recorded by Broomhall. PROVEN.
‘Corporal Suttlif and Private McCormick, two pensioners of the Guard, acted
as warders ….’ (p.62). Neither man is recorded by Broomhall but they are cited
in Erickson’s dictionaries and in Barker’s Warders & Gaolers dictionary. Richard
Sutcliffe served in the 50th Regiment of Foot for over 15 years and was
discharged to pension in 1857. William McCormick (Cormick) discharged to
pension in 1856 after serving in the 19th Regiment for 18 years. Both men
served in the Crimean War and Sutcliffe also served in India where he was
awarded two medals. PROVEN.
Other Names from Other Sources (not proven)
James Adlam, 8th Regiment discharged to pension in 1854. Adlam’s
Inquirer obituary (1893) implied, by his 34 years in the colony, an arrival
in 1859; this appears to be the source of the Broomhall and WAGS
Passenger Arrival information. This must be incorrect as Adlam’s
daughter was born in January 1859 in Greenough – seven months before
Sultana arrived. Erickson records the Adlam family arriving on the Edwin
Fox in 1858.
James Fallon served in the 95th, 20th and 54th Regiments during his 21year service. He discharged to pension in 1844. Erickson cites Sultana or
Emma Eugenia. As Fallon’s son Patrick was born in March 1859 and
Fallon subscribed to the Indian Relief Fund (Perth Gazette) in June 1858,
neither can be correct.
David Josef (aka Jose cited by Erickson) is described in the December
1859 York Census as ‘pensioner’ arriving on Sultana. He is not cited by
July 2015
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Broomhall. There are no WO97 discharge documents extant for Josef
and no regiment has been ascribed to him. He may not have been a
military pensioner at all; perhaps he was just like us – a senior!
John McMahon, 47th Regiment discharged to pension in 1856 after
receiving gunshot wounds at Inkerman during the Crimean War. The only
source we found indicating arrival on Sultana is McMahon’s 1922
newspaper obituary (West Australian); many details in this report are
incorrect.
John Reilly, 57th Regiment discharged to pension in 1856 after over 18 years’
service. Broomhall and Erickson both reference Reilly as a Sultana arrival – the
source is descendant information (Mrs I M Cuming).
William Smith, 50th Regiment discharged to pension in 1847. Broomhall and
Erickson both reference Smith as having arrived in 1859, the Sultana the only
convict ship to arrive that year. Broomhall’s source is a letter from a descendant
(Mervyn Dodd) written in 1966 and held in the Battye Library.
Mark Dore Rogers discharged to pension in 1857 after serving over 21
years in the 83rd Regiment. The only source we found for Rogers’ arrival
on Sultana is on the Fremantle Welcome Walls database (Panel #71).
This exercise demonstrated that historical records can be elusive, anomalous
and frequently in error. But we all know that, don’t we!
A Pleasant Passage: The Journals of Henry Richardson, Fremantle Arts Centre Press.
The Veterans: A History of the Enrolled Pensioner Force in Western Australia, 1850-1880, F H Broomall.
The Bicentennial Dictionary of Western Australia Volumes 1-4, Rica Erickson.
Warders and Gaolers: A Dictionary of Western Australian Prison Officer 1829-1879, David J Barker.
Royal Hospital Chelsea: Soldiers Service Documents, WO97 Series, National Archives, Kew.
Maritime Births 1854-1860, Class BT158, National Archives, Kew.
Crimean and Indian Campaign Medal Rolls, WO100, National Archives, Kew.
Passenger Arrivals in Western Australia 1839-1890, Western Australian Genealogical Society Inc.
RC Birth and Baptism transcriptions, LDS Familysearch website.
WA Registry of Births, Marriages & Deaths.
York 1859 Census, State Record Office, Record Series 4162 – digitised image at Cons101, item1, p114.
Inquirer and Commercial News, Perth Gazette and Western Australian newspapers.
Welcome Walls, Western Australian Museum database.
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Journal of Her Majesty's Hired Convict Ship
"Robert Small"
between 5th April 1853 and 13th September 1853.
GENERAL REMARKS

My present state of health renders it advisable that I complete my remarks as soon as possible; not merely from
any apprehension I may entertain of an unfavourable termination of my complaint (although I am by no means
free from such apprehension), but because I wish to have this journal prepared for transmission to England by
the first possibly opportunity.
It is well however that the observations I feel called upon to make can be condensed into a small space, because
I do not feel capable of prolonged exertion, and the intense anxiety of mind under which I laboured during the
whole voyage to Swan River will readily account for this.
Having already given a detailed statement of every death that occurred, it only remains for me to relate what I conceive
to be the origins of the sickness that prevailed on board; and then to point out the cause why such a frightful source
of Pestilence did not produce diseases of all, but universal mortality.
Both these matters have been mentioned in the daily journal I forwarded to the Comptroller of the Transport
Services, and as the remarks therein stated were made at the time, they will probably express my opinion better
than I shall be able to do here, because all men are apt to think lightly of the perils they have passed, as well as of
the preservatives from those perils, be they ever so wonderful; yet this is by no means the case with me in the
present instance; for to the last hour of my life I shall never forget that the offensive matter which constituted four
fifths of the Ballast of the “Robert Small" Convict Ship, was the cause of most of the diseases that prevailed on
board of her; and that the Chloride of Zinc prevented those diseases from spreading to a frightful extant, and most
probably from terminating in a sweeping pestilence.
It may be asked, why the Chloride of Zinc did not prevent the diseases altogether as the Ship was washed and
deodorised with that fluid immediately before she left Deptford? My answer to this question is easy, because I am
enabled to state that it was physically impossible the ship could have been treated thus while she was at Deptford,
unless it can be imagined that one hundred and fifty or two hundred tons of fine sand, and the most offensive vegetable
matter, could have been removed from her hold, and again brought back into it; for unless this stuff was removed, she
could not have been deodorised, and if it had been removed, it must have been brought back again or else it could
not have been found in her hold when she was cleaned out at Rio de Janeiro and that it was found there, and to the
extent and in the state I have mentioned has been certified by her Senior Naval Officer, and admitted by the Master;
consequently it is useless to enlarge upon this subject; as arguments in favour of points which are as manifest as the

sun at noon day, are unnecessary, therefore I shall conclude by giving my own opinion, the truth of which I am as
satisfied of, as I am of my existence, namely that the astonishing effects of this deodorising and disinfecting fluid have
been the means of saving many lives, and further that without it or some substance equally effective (which I believe
does not exist) neither myself, not those who were in attendance upon the sick, could perform our duties towards
those unhappy persons whose bodies sent forth such an intolerable odour that it would have been impossible to have
come near them, or even to have allowed them to remain either in the Prison or Hospital.
I should have remarked before that the number of names in the sick list does not form a third of those who were under
Medical treatment from time to time; the reason of this is as follows: - It is always advisable in a Convict Ship,
especially when diseases are numerous, to keep the sick list down, as it is termed, with a view of deceiving the
general body as regards the healthiness or unhealthiness of the Ship; and more effectually to do this it is often
necessary to keep the names of some off the list who ought to be there, and to register those of others who have little
or nothing the matter with them, but this arrangement does not in any way interfere with the treatment of either the
one class or the other.
Harvey Morris
Surgeon Superintendent.

Daily Sick Book on board the Convict Ship “Robert Small” between 5th April 1853 and 13th September 1853.
Date on Sick List
April 27
May 6
May 6
May 7
May 9
May 12
May 13
May 13
May 13
May 24
May 27
May 27
June 1
June 1
June 1
June 2
June 2
June 2
June 3
June 3
June 3
June 7
June 9
June 10
June 11
June 11
June 11
June 12
June 12
June 14
June 17
June 17
June 17
June 17

Name
Patrick Owens
John Conroy
James Bryan
Ellen Flynn
Maria Rickey
James Murphy
John Donnegan
Patrick Donnelian
Thomas Beadle
Patrick Jordan
Daniel Flynn
James Kellmurry
Patrick Cullen
Michael Meehan
John Reilly
Michael Teague
Michael Darcey
Michael Crolly
William Burke
John Halloran
Daniel McDonald
James Martin
Ann Fay
William Crawley
Cornelius Callaghan
Margaret Ward
John Ward
Jno Cunningham
Francis Cunniffe
John Dea
John Cunniffe
James Hughes
James Davan
George Gibson

Age
44
43
23
3 mths
24
24
23
23
25
24
22
22
38
32
55
20
27
30
23
40
23
27
25
36
33
6 mths
22
23
24
21
24
29
42

Quality
Pensioner
Pensioner
Convict
Pensioner’s child
Pensioner’s wife
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Pensioner’s wife
Convict
Pensioner
Pensioner’s child
Pensioner
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Pensioner

Disease or Wound
Asthma
Retention of Urine
Dysentery
Marasmus
Parturition
Diarrhoea
Herpes
Phthisis
Abscess on Left Lung
Paralysis
Dysentery
Diarrhoea
Bursting of Blood vessel
Fever
Diarrhoea
Diarrhoea
Dyspnan
Marasmus
Dysentery
Diarrhoea
Cynanche Tonsilaris
Herpes
Parturition
Diarrhoea
Ague
Diarrhoea
Phthisis
Diarrhoea
Pneumonia
Fever
Hydrothorax
Pneumonia
Diarrhoea
Bright’s Disease

How disposed
D D April 30
D D May 11
D Cured July 10
D Convl July 13
D Cured May 20
D Cured May 20
D Cured July 1
D D May 31
D D May 21
Sent to Hospital August 20
Sent to Hospital August 20
D Cured June 10
D D in 5 mins May 24
D D June 12
D Cured June 20
D Cured June 10
D Relieved July 1
D Relieved July 10
D D August 17
D Cured June 14
D Cured June 14
D Cured July 1
D Cured June 20
D Cured July 1
D Cured June 14
D Relieved July 10
Sent to Hospital August 20
D Cured July 1
D Cured June 28
D D June 23
Sent to Hospital August 20
D Cured July 1
D Cured June 23
D D June 24

Case History No
1
2

3
4

5
6

11

7

8

June 22
June 24
June 26
June 26
June 27
July 1
July 3
July 3
July 4
July 4
July 5
July 5
July 6
July 6
July 8
July 8
July 8
July 8
July 10
July 13
July 13
July 13
July 15
July 16
July 23
July 27
July 28
July 30
August 1st
August 1
August 3
August 5
August 5
August 8
August 9
August 9
August 10
August 10

Timothy Foley
Peter Malady
Timothy Collins
Patrick McKenna
Brian English
Edward Halley
Thomas McChesney
James Maloney
John McCarthy
Thomas Burns
Owen Shanahan
John Murray
Patrick Burns
Jeremiah Malone
Timothy Hogan
Peter McBride
Thomas Donohoe
Nicholas Groghan
Martin Berry
James Farrell
John Delaney
John Reilly
John Connell
John Broddegan
John Mara
Michael Darcey
Martin Berry
Patrick Stafford
James Martin
James Foley
Edward Dolan
Patrick Dougan
Peter McQuade
Peter Connolly
Edward Hughes
James White
Bernard McArdle
Timothy Hogan

25
32
26
20
37
34
30
30
30
26
24
20
24
24
24
44
22
38
22
20
28
55
28
22
40
27
22
28
27
25
23
19
44
22
25
23
21
24

Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Pensioner
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Pensioner
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict

Fever
Dyspepsia
Acute Rheumatism
Enteritis
Constipatio
Hydrothorax
Catarrh
Hepatitis
Diarrhoea
Headache
Rheumatism
Pneumonia
Diarrhoea
Ophthalmia
Ophthalmia
Malingering
Constipatio
Dysentery
Diarrhoea
Rheumatism
Pneumonitis
Dysentery
Rheumatism
Epilepsy
Dispepsia
Diarrhoea
Diarrhoea
Pneumonia
Constipatio
Rheumatism
Dyspepsia
Scurvy
Malingering
Accident
Diarrhoea
Diarrhoea
Catarrh
Ophthalmia

D Cured August 3
D Cured July 8
August 15
D Cured July 6
D Cured July 1
D D August 4
D Cured July 10
D Cured August 1
D Cured July 12
D Cured July 8
D Cured July 2?
D Cured August 11
D Cured August ??
D Cured August 2?
D Cured August 7
July 9
July 12
August 10
D Cured August ??
D Cured July 8
August 11
D D August ??
D Cured August ??
D Cured July ??
July 30
August 4
August 11
August 11
August 1
D Cured August
August 11
August 28
August 9
Sent to Hospital August 26
D Cured August 15
D Cured August 14
D Cured August 15
D Cured August 14

9

10

August 11
August 11
August 11
August 11
August 11
August 11
August 20
August 20

Michael MacNamara
William Gorman
John Henessey
William Snoddan
John Curren
Michael Crolly
James Arthur
Mary Arthur

22
40
22
19
38
30
1 day
40

Australian Joint Copying Project Reel M711, frame 288

Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Convict
Pensioner’s child
Pensioner’s wife

Diarrhoea
Constipatio
Rheumatism
Dyspepsia
Acute Rheumatism
Marasmus
Debility
Parturition

D Cured August 15
D Cured August 13
D Cured August 18
D Cured August 18
Sent to Hospital August 20
D D August 22
D D September 7
D Cured September 12

12
13
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Ships Project

thinking about these records to see how
this may be done.

The more information I seem to have to
share the more difficult this report seems
to be. Currently I’m still attempting to pick
up the pieces since my return from
England and Europe.

I was also fortunate to spend one day at
The British Library in the African & Indian
Room and whilst this wasn’t near enough
time to learn exactly what they have
available for the research in men who
served in the East India Company Armies
at least I now have some idea how their
system works.

From the Admiral…..

I was fortunate enough to spend a total of
nine days at The National Archives at
Kew (TNA). Although this wasn’t my first
chance to visit TNA I’m still overwhelmed
for the first couple of days at their facilities
and the original records one can research.
My thanks must go to the staff at TNA for
their patience and assistance when this
“mad Australia” starts what I now call
“Desperation Research”.
There isn’t anything like looking at original
records however, I was extremely
distressed at the condition of some of the
records and wonder how long they can
continue to let us research these records.
In the nine days I was able to look at over
fifty original records. While some of these
records are small when it comes to the
amount of pages in the file; others are
unbelievably large both in size and the
number of pages in the record.
My major concern now is how to access
some of these records which aren’t
available from any other source either
online or in microfilm format in any other
facility elsewhere in the world.
I’m
particularly wanting to access documents
in the series WO23. These records are
similar to a master index on British Army
men who went to pension and are in huge
files normally covering a ten year period
and filed in ten regiment lots. I’ll keep

Anyone planning to visit either TNA or the
British Library I’m more than happy to
meet with to pass on some tips and things
I’ve discovered on my visits.
I’ve mentioned previously about the
incredible research Peter Short has been
conducting on all known Pension
Payment Registers for the Australian
Colonies WO22. While this is an ongoing
project for Peter now that I’ve had the
opportunity to take an extensive look at
this index I’m even more impressed at
what Peter has carried out.
The remainder of the team are still
gathering information for the men on the
ships they have undertaken to research.
Remember I’m more than happy to
exchange
information
with
all
descendants of the Enrolled Pensioners.
This will enable the group to “flesh” out
the story of all men who served in the
Enrolled Pensioner Force and also to
ensure the information we will publish has
been verified.
Margaret Hickey
“Admiral of the Fleet”
Ships Project

October 2015

2

From Our Deputy Convenor
Enrolled Pensioner Guard SIG
Sadly the Convenor’s position remains
vacant and I urge all members to
seriously consider if you could fill this
job. It is not onerous, as both John
Knowles and Tom proved – both have
many other commitments!
I hope those attending our last meeting
- the annual library meeting, were able
to plug a few holes in their research.
The talk was positive.
Thanks to those helpers on the WAGS
Open day – and to those who will soon
to help at the Royal Show.
Anniversaries:-

September:

October:

Runnymede 1856
& Merchantman (2)
1864
Hashemy (2) 1850
& Minden 1851

This includes email from your usual
correspondents. I have had several
just lately where the email included
only a web link and the person’s name
– in all cases upon checking with the
“sender”, it was found to be malicious.
This is particularly important if you do
not back up regularly. The current
version of the crypto locker scam
cannot be broken. If that gets onto
your computer you have lost it all unless you pay up!
How long regularly is depends on how
much data you generate / receive.
BTW, having a backup means on a
separate drive, that is not constantly
connected to your computer!
Our next Meeting is an External
Meeting on October 17th at Guildford.
See you there!
(The Next meeting will be in February 2016 –
although 2016 dates are yet to be confirmed)
Ian Barnes
Deputy Convenor (9003)

Ships Project –
Congratulations and our thanks to the
Admiral, Margaret Hickey, on the
mammoth effort she put into
researching our men in the UK – I am
sure we will be hearing more on that
later.
WAGS hacked –
Sadly several sub-sites of the WAGS
website have been hacked. Thankfully
it was not ours, which is part of the
main site. As always, I urge you to
taken extreme caution opening any
attachments sent to you ( at least scan
them first ) or clicking on any email
links to web pages.

Photo courtesy of Sue / Margaret Badderley
Of WO22.226a document for the York Convict Ship
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Letter to the Editor:
Could you please put out a notice to
the group to see if anyone has any
Information,
Stories,
Photos,
Documents, or actual Items?

Army Museum Visit in
May & Lunch Afterwards
At our visit to the ARMY MUSEUM we
spotted a photograph of a Pensioner
Guard and his wife as copied below:

Including, but not limited to –
Uniforms (frock coats, trousers –
different types), Hats (Early forage,
later Kepi), Clothing (anything at all),
Insignia, Badges (badges, buttons),
Equipment, Accoutrements, Firearms
(any rifles, shotguns, pistols...even
those speculated to have been used by
a member but not necessarily
government issue - personal firearms
purchased, etc), swords, handcuffs,
etc, etc.
In addition:
Can anyone identify their man in
Stone’s photo as in “Court
Camera: The Life and Times of
Stone on p82-83? Or identify
building they are in front of.

A H
and
A H
the

Our Secretary asked Graham McEwan
if he could find out who this couple
were and part of his reply is:
G’day John,
Our curatorial team have been so
busy, so I do apologise for taking so
long.
The photo is of John Philip Litton [page
B169 of The Veterans book]. Born
Middlesex 1833. Enlisted 30 Regt of
Foot at Westminster 22 May 1850,
aged 18.
I trust this helps.
Graham McEwan

I would like to hear from members who
have any photos of their EPF/EPG
man – in uniform or civilian attire - so I
can ascertain if any of the men in
Stone’s photo are actually pensioners.
I am keen to research this area as
there isn’t a great deal of information.
I am happy to have my mobile and
email circulated and I will keep matters
confidential if a member requires.
Kind regards
Victor Stuart
Mobile: 0419 910 004
Email: v.stuart@iinet.net.au

Photo taken by John Knowles
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The day was a wonderful success
even though the weather was
inclement it was enjoyed by all who
attended
And Lunch afterwards at the Trade
Winds in Fremantle.

March 5.observation. Mrs. Pidgeon,
pensioner's wife, charged by
Sergeant-Major Gorman with having
the previous morning used insulting
and abusive words to H. E. Governor
Bruce ; on her promising to behave
better in future and not offend again,
she was discharged.
The West Australian (Perth, WA)
Thursday 5 January 1893
SHIPPING
INTELLIGENCE. SHIPPING NOTES.
The S.S. Nemesis, Captain J.
Morrison, sailed for Melbourne via
ports, yesterday. Passengers for
Bunbury : Messrs. ...
J. McCormick.

Photo taken by John’s wife.

From Ian Barnes:

The West Australian (Perth, WA)
Saturday 25 April 1896

Items that may be of interest to our
members:
The Perth Gazette and West Australian
Times
Friday 12 March 1869
POLICE COURT, PERTH
(Before His Worship E. W. Landor,
Esq., P.M.)
Feb 27 - expiree, drunk and incapable
in the streets; dismissed. FEB 27 - J
Spearry, expiree, and J. McCormick,
(same ?)

SHIPPING INTELLIGENCE.
(Per ELECTRIC TELEGRAPH)
Departures - April 24.
Cintra, ss., 2,643 ton. Captain Savage,
for Geraldton. Passengers
Messrs. J.Mccormick,
Editor Note:
Have you checked NLA Trove
Newspapers for a reference to your
ancestor?

March 2 John Calleghan, pensioner, charged by
George Little with using very insulting
language to him; proved, fined 6s. and
costs 3s. 6d.
October 2015
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Guildford Visit
Dear Members of the
Pensioner Guards Group

Enrolled

Apologies to all that have already
responded, no need to respond again.
Our next General Meeting is to be held
at the Swan Guildford Historical
Society at 119 Swan Street, Guildford off Meadow Street - 10.00 am
Saturday 17 October. I understand that
admission is $5, to be confirmed.
See their web-site:
http://www.swanguildfordhistoricalsocie
ty.org.au/ … definitely worth a look.
Walking distance is the Rose and
Crown Hotel and we are having a 12
“noonish” lunch for those who wish to
continue on after the visit. Members,
partners, friends etc are welcome to
both the Society visit and lunch
John’s email to all our members
attached the a la Carte menu.
More details on the day will follow … at
this stage I am trying to get an
indication for lunch numbers.
Can you email me your interest by
12 October!
Also, check out Western Ancestor,
excellent article by Suellen Roy an
EPG member about her WWI ancestor.
Well done Suellen.
Kind regards

P.S. - TRAIN VISITORS: If you are
visiting by train, please disembark at
the Guildford Station. Face the shops
on the opposite side of the station, and
then turn left. You may like to cross the
street and explore the many interesting
antique and curio shops in Guildford.
As you journey eastwards (left as you
leave the station!) you will come to the
iconic Alfred’s Kitchen. Continue
through the carpark of this venue until
you get to the boom gate crossing at
the railway line. Cross over here. You
will see the Post Office on the adjacent
corner, and the park in front of you.
This large park is Stirling Square.
Continue to the roundabout, turn right,
and they are the second house in
Swan Street, right next to the Swan
Valley Visitors Centre.

Editorial:
Without your input with stories or some
research notes we cannot supply you
with all the pages to make an issue for
the newsletter.
Please consider putting your pen to
paper or to a word document for us to
continue to give you what has been a
newsletter welcomed by our members.
Do you have an interesting story to tell
– or do you have an exciting find in
records that you have researched?
Also please remember that we are an
active group – helping find their people
or their antecedents.
Kind regards
Editor - Gillian

John Knowles
EPG Secretary
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